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BUREAU OF PUBLIC WORKS 

SPECIAL MEETING 
Remote Meeting 

Wednesday, January 20, 2021 
 

Present: Commissioners Andrew Adil, Richard Bush, Donald Currey, Allen 
Hoffman, Maureen Magnan, Dominic Pane, Raymond Sweezy, Alvin 
Taylor, Calixto Torres, James Woulfe and District Chairman William 
DiBella (11) 

 
Absent: Commissioners John Avedisian, James Healy, Byron Lester, Alphonse 

Marotta and Richard W. Vicino (5) 
 
Also  
Present: Commissioner Christian Hoheb  

Commissioner Jacqueline Mandyck 
Scott W. Jellison, Chief Executive Officer 
Christopher Stone, Assistant District Counsel  
Brendan Fox, Assistant District Counsel 
John S. Mirtle, District Clerk 
Christopher Levesque, Chief Operating Officer 
Kelly Shane, Chief Administrative Officer 
Christopher Martin, Chief Financial Officer 
Sue Negrelli, Director of Engineering  
Robert Schwarm, Director of Information Technology 
Tom Tyler, Director of Facilities 
Michael Curley, Manager of Technical Services 
Allen King, Real Estate Administrator 
Jennifer Ottalagana, Senior Project Manager  
Jason Waterbury, Senior Project Manager  
Nick Salemi, Communications Administrator 
Carrie Blardo, Assistant to the Chief Operating Officer 
Victoria S. Escoriza, Executive Assistant  
Julie Price, Professional Level Trainee 
David Silverstone, Independent Consumer Advocate 

 
CALL TO ORDER 

 
The meeting was called to order by Vice Chairman Hoffman at 4:00 PM 

 
 

PUBLIC COMMENTS RELATIVE TO AGENDA ITEMS 
 

David Silverstone, Independent Consumer Advocate, spoke regarding the presentation for 
agenda item #6, Long Term Control Plan and Integrated Plan.  He requested clarification on 
page 3 of the presentation regarding who will bear the allocation of costs.  
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APPROVAL OF MEETING MINUTES 
 

On motion made by Commissioner Adil and duly seconded, the meeting 
minutes of November 17, 2020 were approved.   

 
BUREAU OF PUBLIC WORKS 

MATTABASSETT SERVICE AGREEMENT  
 
To : Bureau of Public Works for consideration on January 20, 2021 
 
 In December 1973, the Metropolitan District (the “MDC”) entered into an agreement with 
The Mattabassett District, a public wastewater treatment operator which provides wastewater 
treatment primarily to four constituent towns, New Britain, Middletown, Cromwell and Berlin, 
pursuant to which Mattabassett agreed to provide treatment service for wastewater generated 
by portions of Rocky Hill  (Rowley and Colby Street) and Newington. This area is estimated to 
be approximately 1,400 acres of service area.  In February 1976, the MDC amended the 
existing agreement with Mattabassett, and the parties agreed that an additional 1,500 acres of 
service area from Rocky Hill would be added (France Street).  In addition, the MDC and 
Mattabassett agreed that the MDC would pay a proportionate share of capital costs that were 
attributable to the acceptance and treatment of the MDC wastewater as well as operating 
costs.  In May 1985, the agreement was further amended to provide that the MDC would install 
and own flow meters which would measure more accurately wastewater flow sent from these 
MDC areas into the Mattabassett system.  In 1987, a replacement agreement was prepared 
which updated the methodologies for calculating both capital costs and operating costs 
attributable to MDC wastewater flow.  The revised formulas were as follows:  1) Capital Costs: 
(MDC Reserve Capacity/Plant Capacity) X Mattabassett Capital/Debt Budget; and 2) 
Operating Costs: (MDC Average Daily Flow/Total Plant Flows) X Mattabassett Operating 
Budget.  The term of the 1987 agreement was twenty (20) years and expired in 2007.  To date, 
this agreement has not been replaced; however, the two parties have continued to operate 
cooperatively pursuant to its terms.  In 2003, in response to a request by Mattabassett to 
provide projected reserve capacity for MDC wastewater flow, the MDC requested to maintain 
the then current Reserve Capacity of 1.6 MGD until 2030.  For purposes of reference, between 
2011 and 2020, the average MDC flow to Mattabassett has been 710,000 gallons per day.   
 

The proposed agreement embodies many of the terms and conditions which the parties 
have been operating under for the last 30 years, with two significant distinctions in favor of the 
MDC: 

 
i) Under the prior agreement, Mattabassett calibrated the flow meters four (4) times 

per year with the associated costs being borne by the MDC.  Under the new 
agreement, the flow meters will be calibrated, in the ordinary course, one (1) time 
per year, although Mattabassett has right to perform one additional calibration 
per year if necessary.  The MDC will continue to bear the cost of this calibration; 
and  

ii) As noted above, the costs that are borne by the MDC are a factor of, among 
other things, the MDC’s reserve plant capacity of 1.6 MGD, even though this 
capacity is greater than the MDC needs.  Under this proposed agreement, in 
2030, the MDC has the right to adjust the reserve capacity, downward or upward, 
based on actual data that will be provided to Mattabassett by the MDC. 
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The proposed agreement is scheduled to expire on December 31, 2034; however, it will 

automatically renew for a five (5) year period unless one of the two parties provides notice of 
intent to terminate two (2) years prior to scheduled expiration date.   

 
 Staff has reviewed the proposed agreement and has determined that approval of the 
agreement and continued utilization of Mattabassett resources for these geographical areas 
within the MDC is in the best interests of the MDC.   
  It is RECOMMENDED that it be: 
  
VOTED:         That the Bureau of Public Works recommends to the District Board 

passage of the following resolution: 
  
RESOLVED:  That the Bureau of Public Works of the Metropolitan District hereby 

recommends to the Board of Commissioners of the Metropolitan District 
the approval of a Service Agreement between the Metropolitan District 
and The Mattabassett District pursuant to which the Metropolitan District 
may continue to convey to The  Mattabassett District wastewater 
generated in certain defined geographical areas of the Metropolitan 
District (hereinafter, the “Service Agreement”); and  

 
FURTHER RESOLVED: 
 

That the Metropolitan District execute and deliver to The Mattabassett 
District the Service Agreement in the form attached hereto; and  

 
FURTHER RESOLVED: 
 

That Scott Jellison, as Chief Executive Officer of the Metropolitan District, 
is authorized and directed to execute and deliver the Service Agreement 
on behalf of the Metropolitan District and to do and perform all acts and 
things which he deems to be necessary or appropriate to carry out the 
terms of the Service Agreement.  

 
 
Respectfully Submitted,  
 
 
 
 
Scott W. Jellison 
Chief Executive Officer 
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On motion made by Commissioner Sweezy and duly seconded, the report 
was received and resolution adopted by unanimous vote of those present. 
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27 PARK ROAD, WEST HARTFORD 

ENCROACHMENT AGREEMENT 
 
To: Bureau of Public Works for consideration on January 20, 2021 
 
 In a letter dated January 11, 2021, Brian Phillips of Langan CT, Inc., on behalf of Lex-
Laz West Hartford, LLC (“Lex-Laz” or “Owner”) and the Sisters of St. Joseph Corporation 
(“SSJC”), the future and current owners respectively of the above-referenced property (the 
“Property”), has requested permission from The Metropolitan District (“MDC” or “District”) to 
encroach on the MDC’s existing 20-foot sewer interceptor easement  situated on the Property 
for the purpose of constructing and installing site improvements for and in connection with a 
certain five-story residential redevelopment project known as One Park. 
 
 SSJC has entered into a Purchase and Sale Agreement for the Property with Lex-Laz, 
and anticipates that a closing will occur in the near future. SSJC has given Lex-Laz permission 
to submit this encroachment permit application for the following described work for such 
construction and installation of these site improvements that Lex-Laz will undertake on the 
Property after such closing. 
 

The proposed work entails: (i) clearing and grubbing, grading (up to 4 feet of fill), (ii) 
removing paving and curbing, (iii) installing new pavement, concrete and granite pavers, 
sidewalks and curbing (iv) planting small trees and shrubs, (v) adjusting manholes ,(vi) and 
installing light pole bases, 8-inch and 6-inch sanitary sewer laterals, 8-inch roof leaders, a 12-
inch RCP storm sewer, and electric and telecom lines, all within such 20-foot easement as 
shown on the accompanying map (collectively, the “Improvements”). The proposed piping and 
utilities will be installed above the existing sanitary sewer with a minimum of 3 feet of vertical 
clearance between this sewer and such piping and utilities. The existing sanitary sewer was 
built in 1927 and the easement across the Property was conveyed to the Town of West 
Hartford (MDC’s predecessor in interest under this easement) by the SSJC on October 3, 
1927, and is recorded in the Town of West Hartford land records in Volume 78 Page 674. 

 
MDC staff has concluded that the Improvements are minor and that there will be no 

detriment to the sanitary sewer infrastructure as a result. 
 
 Lex-Laz has agreed to the following conditions in order to satisfy the District’s concerns 
for protection of the existing sanitary sewer located within the Property and to maintain 
accessibility along the length of the MDC’s 20-foot easement: 

 
1. Care must be taken during the performance of work for the Improvements or any 

maintenance, repair or replacement of the same not to disturb the existing sanitary 
sewer.  All heavy construction equipment must be located outside of the limits of the 
sanitary sewer easement right-of-way (“ROW”) when not in use.  Any earth moving 
equipment that will be utilized on the ROW over and adjacent to the existing sanitary 
sewer shall be reviewed and approved by District staff prior to mobilization to the 
site. Any damage to the existing sanitary sewer caused by any construction, 
maintenance, repair, replacement or associated activities within the ROW shall be 
the responsibility of the Owner. 
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2. No additional permanent improvements, other than the proposed Improvements, 
shall be located within the ROW. 

 

3. The District reserves the right to remove Improvements within the ROW at any time 
if so required for maintenance, repair or replacement of the sanitary sewer. Owner 
shall bear any additional maintenance, repair or replacement costs necessitated by 
the presence of Improvements within the ROW, including any such costs incurred by 
the District. 

 

4. In the event of a sewer emergency caused by the proposed excavation described 
above, the Owner shall provide, install, operate and remove, at the Owner’s 
expense, an appropriately sized bypass pump and appurtenances. 

 

5. An MDC inspector must be on the job site whenever work is being performed within 
the ROW, and Owner shall be responsible for the cost and expense of such 
inspector.  Any construction of the Improvements as well as any subsequent 
construction, maintenance, repair or replacement of the Improvements shall conform 
to District standards and 48-hours advance notice must be given to the District prior 
to commencing any such activities within the ROW. 

 
6. The Owner shall perform a CCTV inspection, witnessed by an MDC inspector, of the 

existing sanitary sewer in the areas of the construction upon completion of backfilling 
and restoration of the excavated areas. The videos will be delivered to the District for 
the purposes of assessing the post activity condition of the sanitary sewer. 

 
7. The Owner shall maintain the District’s standard form of insurance as stipulated in 

the MDC’s most current Guidance Manual for Developers’ Permit Agreements, 
which insurance shall remain in force and effect during the performance of any work 
with in the ROW. 

 
Staff has reviewed this request and considers it feasible. 

 
A formal encroachment agreement shall be executed between Lex-Laz and MDC, 

following the completion of the sale of the Property to Lex-Laz, whereby Lex-Laz becomes the 
fee owner of the Property, and consistent with current practice involving similar requests, and 
filed on the Town of West Hartford Land Records.  
 
 It is RECOMMENDED that it be 
 
VOTED: That the Bureau of Public Works recommends to the District Board passage of 

the following resolution: 
 
RESOLVED: That the Chairman or Vice Chairman of the District Board be authorized to 
execute an agreement, subject to approval of form and content by District Counsel, granting 
permission to Lex-Laz West Hartford, LLC to encroach upon the existing 20-foot sanitary 
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sewer easement situated in the Property in order to: (i) perform the work for the Improvements 
in connection with the planned redevelopment of the Property as shown on plans submitted by 
Langan CT Inc, One Park, 27 Park Road, West Hartford CT 06119, Construction Drawings, 
Sheets CS101, CG101, CU101 & LP101 and (ii) maintain, repair and replace such 
Improvements, provided that the District shall not be held liable for any cost or damage of any 
kind from the present and in the following years as a result of any encroachment authorized 
hereby, and further provided that such agreement shall not be effective until fully executed by 
The Metropolitan District and Lex-Laz West Hartford, LLC, and recorded on the West Hartford 
land records.  In the event that: (i) such full execution and recording does not occur within 
three (3) months of the completion of the sale of the Property to Lex-Laz, or (ii) such sale does 
not occur within one (1) year from the date of this resolution, then such resolution shall be null 
and void, and of no further force and effect. 

 
Respectfully Submitted,  
 
 
 
Scott W. Jellison 
Chief Executive Officer 
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On motion made by Commissioner Adil and duly seconded, the report was 
received and resolution adopted by unanimous vote of those present. 
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LONG-TERM CONTROL PLAN AND INTEGRATED PLAN UPDATE 
 

Scott Jellison, Chief Executive Officer, spoke regarding the Long-Term Control Plan and 
Integrated Plan Update  

 
OPPORTUNITY FOR GENERAL PUBLIC COMMENTS 

 
No one from the public appeared to be heard.    

 
COMMISSIONER QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS 

 
Commissioner Bush asked for an updated regarding the sanitary sewer overflow at Fox 

Meadow Road in West Hartford  
 

District Chairman DiBella informed the Bureau that Commissioner Avedisian is currently being 
treated for COVID-19 in the hospital.  

 
 

ADJOURNMENT 
 

The meeting was adjourned at 5:02 PM 
 
ATTEST: 

 
John S. Mirtle    _________________ 
District Clerk        Date of Approval 


	It is RECOMMENDED that it be:

